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BEACH AND SHORE PRESERVATION ADVISORY COMMITTEE 
 

  The Indian River County (IRC) Beach and Shore Preservation Advisory 
Committee (Beach) met at 3:00 p.m. on Monday, March 19, 2007, in the First 
Floor Conference Room “A”, County Administration Building, 1840 25th Street, 
Vero Beach, Florida. 
  

Present were Chairman Mayor Tom White, City of Vero Beach Appointee; 
Bill Glynn; Bob Anderson, David Barney, Robert Lindsey, Cheryl Gerstner, Board 
of County Commissioners (BCC) Appointees; and Councilmember Paul Johnson, 
Town of Orchid Appointee.   

 
Absent were John Berrigan, BCC Appointee; Mayor Sara Savage, City of 

Fellsmere Appointee; Councilman William Ahrens, Town of Indian River Shores 
Appointee (all excused) and Mayor Andrea Coy, City of Sebastian Appointee 
(unexcused).  

 
Also present were Commissioner Liaison Peter O’Bryan; IRC staff:  Jim 

Davis, Public Works Director; Dr. Jonathan Gorham, Coastal Resource Manager; 
and James Gray, Coastal Engineer.  Others present were Beth Mitchell, 
Commissioner and Marty Smithson, Administrator, Sebastian Inlet Taxing District 
(The District); Mr. and Mrs. William Ferrell, Louise Schmitt and Ralph Evans, 
Interested Citizens; and Reta Smith, Recording Secretary. 
 
Call to Order – Chairman Tom White 
 
 Chairman White called the meeting to order. 
 
Approval of the Minutes of February 21, 2007 
 

ON MOTION BY Mr. Anderson, SECONDED BY Mr. 
Barney, the members voted unanimously (7-0) to 
approve the minutes of February 21, 2007 as 
presented. 

 
Sector 7 Beach Restoration Construction Schedule – Dr. Jonathan Gorham, 
IRC Coastal Resources Manager 
 
 Dr. Gorham advised the mobilization phase of Great Lakes Dredge and 
Dock Company, LLC (GLDD) was well underway.  He reported two ships would 
be working on the project; the Dodge Island en route from Texas with an 
estimated time of arrival of March 23, 2007, and the Padre Island expected on or 
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about March 25, 2007.  Dr. Gorham stated the critical issue at this time was 
installation of the submerged line to form the connection between the offshore 
booster pump and the beach.  He explained this maneuver was dependent on 
the weather and GLDD ideally needed two to three foot seas to land the line.  He 
anticipated with the weather hopefully clearing up over the weekend, the first 
sand placement would occur on March 27 - 30, 2007.   
 
 Dr. Gorham continued the target date for completion was May 1, 2007, but 
as the project got underway the County might seek some extension to that 
deadline from the local United States Fish and Wildlife Service (USF&WS).  He 
did not foresee a problem in getting an extension if needed because the turtle 
nesting was relatively low in Sector 7.   
 
Sectors 1 & 2 Beach Restoration Update – Jonathan Gorham 
 
 Dr. Gorham confirmed mobilization was also in progress for the Sebastian 
Inlet (Inlet) sand trap dredging, and a subcontractor of GLDD was standing by to 
excavate and place about 100,000 cubic yards on the beach.  He reported about 
7,000 feet of pipe and other equipment was in place and the dredge was 
expected to be on site on March 22, 2007.  Dr. Gorham related the Sectors 1 & 2 
project was a lot less dependent on the weather because there was no offshore 
dredging or connections to be made, but the major issue would be compliance 
with the water turbidity conditions.   
 
 Dr. Gorham advised in the event there were turbidity-related shutdowns he 
would ask for additional relief or exemption from this restriction by proposing 
dredging on the outgoing tide, since this would not really affect the aquatic 
preserve.  He noted the deadline for completion was also May 1, 2007, but felt it 
would be less likely to get an extension on the project because of the density of 
turtle nesting in the area.  Dr. Gorham added in the event the sand placement 
could not be completed, there would be an opportunity to make up the volume 
when the offshore portion of the project was done in the fall of 2007. 
 
 A discussion followed. 
 
Status of County Beach Parks – Jim Davis, IRC Public Works Director 
 
 Mr. Davis reported the County was still trying to get a permit from the 
Department of Environmental Protection (DEP) to restore Wabasso Beach Park.  
He explained he originally thought permitting would be a minor issue since we 
were just replacing a park that was hurricane damaged, but DEP seemed to have 
a problem because we were replacing infrastructure east of the Coastal Control 
Line.   
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 Mr. Barney asked what the estimated completion date was for the park.  
Mr. Davis related Mr. Michael Walther of Coastal Technology Corporation 
(Coastal Tech) was the consultant working on getting the permitting, and he 
promised to have Mr. Walther give a report at the next meeting. 
 
 Commissioner O’Bryan wondered if it would be possible to structure the 
work to keep the park open to the public on weekends because several 
businesses in the area would be adversely affected by the closure,   Mr. Davis 
observed it would be difficult to safely keep it open because it was such a small 
site and a lot of work would be going on, but he promised to see if anything could 
be done.  Mr. Glynn asked if it would be possible to delay the project until the 
summer was over and children were back in school.  Mr. Davis said this would 
not be a problem and it might be the way things played out anyway, due to 
delays in permitting, etc.   
 
 A discussion ensued. 
 
Update from the Sebastian Inlet Taxing District Commission 
 
 Mr. Marty Smithson, Administrator, Sebastian Inlet Taxing District (The 
District) reported there had been a significant increase in the potential cost of the 
sand trap dredging project because of stipulations put forward by the DEP.  He 
advised on March 5, 2002, The District Commission Chairman Mitchell had 
called a special meeting to modify its agreement with IRC so The District would 
pick up any added cost above the amount the Federal Emergency Management 
Agency (FEMA) would fund for the project.  Mr. Smithson confirmed The District 
had recently hired Florida Tech to collect turbidity samples in order to gather data 
to present to the DEP if and when the issue arose.  
 
 Commissioner O’Bryan clarified The District had agreed to provide up to 
an additional $2 million if necessary for the sand trap portion of Sectors 1 & 2 
renourishment.  He emphasized the BCC recognized the cooperation shown by 
The District and greatly appreciated the commitment of funds if necessary to 
make sure the project went forward.   
   
 Mr. Smithson expressed his elation about obtaining Federal and State 
permits this morning for the Inlet’s navigation channel, and as soon as the sand 
trap was dredged the same contractor would start dredging the connection to the 
Intracoastal Waterway.  Ms. Mitchell commented the permit The District received 
today had taken 14 years to obtain and the work would probably take 30 days to 
complete.   
 
 A discussion followed about the problems connected with building a sand 
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transfer plant in the area. 
 
Committee Members Matters 
 
 Mr. Barney noted the Committee was supposed to get an update about 
funding for the Beach Preservation Plan (BPP).  Dr. Gorham advised he 
anticipated taking the BPP to the BCC at the April 10, 2007, Commission 
meeting, and promised to provide copies to the Committee members.  He 
outlined the BPP contained language recommending the County should explore 
additional financing options, including potential use of a Municipal Service Benefit 
Unit (MSBU) in the event outside revenue and current local sources were 
insufficient to fund beach projects.   
 
 Dr. Gorham explained funding had not reached a critical level up till now 
because there had been other sources of funding from FEMA, a $10 million State 
hurricane grant that was being used in Sector 7, and special legislative 
appropriation for additional funds.  He advised the revenue being generated by 
the Tourist Tax and the Local Option Sales Tax was not nearly enough to fund 
beach projects the way they had evolved.   
 
 Mr. Davis opined there was inequity in the way the County was using the 
Local Option Sales Tax to fund beach projects because the sales tax was only 
being generated in the Unincorporated County.  He explained Local Option Sales 
Tax paid by the residents of the five municipalities did not go towards any of the 
beach nourishment projects, so the MSBU would create a more equitable funding 
source County-wide because everyone would be paying their fair share.  He 
clarified under present conditions municipal residents paid nothing toward beach 
restoration unless they stayed at a hotel and paid the Tourist Tax.   
 
 Chairman White pointed out the City of Vero Beach’s charter said it could 
not do beach renourishment without voter approval; however the City had given 
all its Tourist Tax dollars to the County for beach renourishment even though it 
had not been used on City of Vero Beach beaches over that period of time.  Mr. 
Davis advised the Tourist Development Council decided how the Tourist Tax was 
allotted and he did not think all the City of Vero Beach’s allocation went towards 
the beach.   
 
 Mr. Glynn noted it would cost $7 million to accelerate widening of State 
Road 60 west to Interstate 95, and $3.5 million of that amount came from ad 
valorem taxes on the Barrier Island where the beaches were.  Mr. Glynn 
commented the Barrier Island infrastructure, which was the beaches, made up 
4% of the overall 100% of IRC infrastructure, but its resident paid almost 50% of 
all the ad valorem taxes, which was the reason ad valorem taxes were not 
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included in the formula for the original BPP. 
 
 Mr. Barney thought the new BPP should include how the County planned 
to pay for the beaches. 
 
 A discussion followed.  Dr. Gorham said he could delay taking the BPP to 
the BCC until after it came before the Beach & Shore Preservation Advisory 
Committee. 
 

ON MOTION BY Mr. Glynn, SECONDED BY Mr. 
Anderson, the members voted unanimously (7-0) to 
first submit the Beach Preservation Plan to the 
Beach & Shore Preservation Advisory Committee in 
order for it to give a recommendation to the Board 
of County Commissioners. 

 
Other Matters 
 
 Dr. Gorham gave an update on the Sector 3 beach restoration project in 
the northern and central part of the County.  He related a permit application had 
been submitted to the DEP and outlined the proposed project length was seven 
miles with 1.4 million cubic yards of sand volume, running from the southern end 
of Ambersand Beach down to the north end of John’s Island.   He was very 
happy with the job Coastal Tech had put forth; with the goal being to restore the 
shoreline to its 1972 position without any direct hardbottom impact. 
 

Dr. Gorham continued it was always anticipated participation of 25% to 
30% State cost-share based on the amount of public access in Sector 3; 
however Coastal Tech had prepared a justification for requesting a 50% State 
cost-share by having as its project goal the mitigation of historic impact on the 
beaches by the Inlet.  He acknowledged this would be a long process involving 
additional Requests for Additional Information and numerous studies and it was 
planned to do underwater field work this coming summer to gather 
preconstruction data while the weather was more favorable.  Dr. Gorham felt a 
likely construction target date for the project would be November, 2008.  

 
A discussion followed about sand retention structures. 
 
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 4:05 p.m. 


